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Albemarle County Planning Commission 
February 7, 2017 

 
The Albemarle County Planning Commission held a public hearing on Tuesday, February 7, 
2017, at 6:00 p.m., at the County Office Building, Room 241, Second Floor, 401 McIntire Road, 
Charlottesville, Virginia.  
 
Members attending were Tim Keller, Chair; Karen Firehock, Vice-Chair; Pam Riley, Jennie More 
and Mac Lafferty.  Absent was Daphne Spain and Bruce Dotson. Bill Palmer; University of 
Virginia Representative was present.   
 
Other officials present were Chris Perez, Senior Planner; J.T. Newberry, Senior Planner; David 
Benish, Chief of Planning; Sharon Taylor, Clerk to Planning Commission and John Blair, Deputy 
County Attorney.    
  

Call to Order and Establish Quorum: 
 
Mr. Keller, Chair, called the regular meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and established a quorum.   
 
 From the Public:  Matters Not Listed for Public Hearing on the Agenda. 
 
Mr. Keller invited comment from the public on other matters not listed on the agenda.  There 
being none, the meeting moved to the next agenda item. 
 

 Public Hearing Items 
 
SP-2016-00025 Regents School of Charlottesville 
MAGISTERIAL DISTRICT: Samuel Miller 
TAX MAP/PARCEL:  059000000023G1 
LOCATION: 3045 Ivy Road, Charlottesville VA   
PROPOSED: To omit condition #9 of SP2014-5 (the SP shall expire on Aug 13, 2017). 
Removing the sunset clause will allow the school more time to find a suitable location to 
relocate. No increase in enrollment or modifications to the school are requested. 
PETITION: Chapter 18 Section 23.2.2(6) of the Albemarle County Code, which allows for 
School of Special Instruction 
ZONING: CO Commercial Office – offices, supporting commercial and service; residential by 
special use permit (15 units/acre)  
OVERLAY DISTRICT(S): Entrance Corridor and Critical Slopes.  
COMPREHENSIVE PLAN LAND USE/DENSITY:  Rural Area 1 - Rural Areas – preserve and 
protect agricultural, forestal, open space, and natural, historic and scenic resources/ density (0.5 
unit/ acre in development lots) 
(Chris Perez)  
 
Mr. Perez presented a PowerPoint presentation to summarize the staff report for SP-2016-
00025 Regents School of Charlottesville. 
 
On the vicinity map Mr. Perez pointed out the Christian Aid Mission parcel that Regents School 
of Charlottesville is located on is tax map 59, parcel 23G1.  It is a 12-acre parcel that is 
commercially zoned surrounded by various commercial zonings as well as rural area zoning.   
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The proposal before us today is the applicant is requesting to remove condition #9 the 
expiration date of the special use permit which was placed on the last special use permit, SP-
2014-5.  This condition was placed on the special use permit to grant the school the requested 
increase in enrollment back in 2014 and allow the county a chance to reevaluate the special use 
permit with the requested enrollment as well as the two traffic access management strategies, 
condition #2 and #3.   
 
Back in 2014 the Board of Supervisors set up this check in period at two-years, which we are 
going through now.  They wanted to get this in there before the ultimate five-year period had 
lapsed to make sure that they could assess the traffic impacts as well as any safety concerns 
that might have developed by these two access management strategies they were requiring.  
This proposal does not propose to increase any enrollment or modify the school in any way.   
 
For the check-in condition, #2 and #3 were aimed at mitigating traffic safety concerns.  
Condition #2 has been complied with as functioning as intended.  As you can see in the picture, 
that is the modified entrance with what they call “pork chop” only allowing right-out at the 
entrance requiring vehicles that want to go back to Charlottesville to take a U-turn at one of two 
locations, Location A and Location B.  Location A is St. Peters Attic, which is about a mile from 
Regents School.  Location B is All Saints’ Anglican Church.  The school has a legal agreement 
with that church for a turnaround location and is approximately 1.5 miles from the school.  There 
are no crashes related to the school with the modified entrance.  There were no identified 
hotspots towards the west where these locations are at for the turnarounds and the right out 
appears to be working fine.  There have been no complaints of illegal left turns to my 
knowledge.   
 
Condition #3 was to implement a vanpool.  The intent of that was to reduce the number of 
vehicle trips in and out of the school.  The program seems to be working well.  The school 
currently has one van, which hold 14 students.  They have purchased a bus that will be holding 
48 students and they have capacity to fill that immediately as of 2017.   
 
The factors favorable, which he just talked about, were:  

1. There were no crashes at the entrance;  
2. There were no hotspots identified the west of the school, and 
3. The two strategies, condition #2 and #3 appear to be working fine. 

 
The factors that were unfavorable were: 

1. There has been insufficient time to fully assess the long-term traffic impacts of the site.  
The Board requested five years; and the applicant is prematurely asking for two years 
getting rid of the condition, which goes against what the Board initially requested. 

2. Removing the sunset clause allows the use (private school) to locate here indefinitely at 
the current enrollment levels regardless of any safety concerns that might become 
evident in the four years. 

 
Staff recommends to comply with the five-year time frame that the Board initially wanted to 
extend it out four years based on how long it takes for traffic data to be publicly released as well 
as how long it takes for the applicant to come back and request that the condition be relieved or 
omitted.   
 
Mr. Perez said that he would be happy to answer questions. 
 
Mr. Keller invited questions for staff. 
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Ms. Riley said your recommendation goes against what the Board of Supervisors originally set 
in place, the five-year timeframe. She asked if staff could us a little rationale for the timeframe 
you are suggesting. 
 
Mr. Perez replied that his timeframe does not really go against the Board’s rationale or anything; 
it lines up perfectly with what the Board said of five years.  He explained the two-year timeframe 
was the check-in period, but for how long it takes to get through the special use permit process 
we wanted to allow the applicant additional time.  The reason why five years matters, as shown 
in the slide, is back in 2014 the Board requested it so they could check in on this project and 
make sure that the safety concerns were being mitigated by these two traffic-calming situations. 
The second, our transportation planner has reviewed this and suggested that five years of crash 
data is appropriate to allow potential safety hazards to become evident as well a five year is a 
standard relied upon by traffic engineers to analysis traffic accident trends for existing site 
conditions.   
 
Mr. Benish pointed out at this point in time we have about two years of information or one full 
school year so this allows that five year period.   
 
Mr. Keller said he had a question for Mr. Blair about the special use permits and running with 
the property beyond the current owner. We have an applicant that is in the process of looking 
for another site so if we approve staff’s recommendation, for instances, does that mean that the 
next property owners will have the same abilities given the conditions that are listed. 
 
Mr. Blair replied that they will and if you were to approve staff’s recommendation those issues 
would last until 2021. 
 
Mr. Keller opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Commission. 
 
Valerie Long, an attorney with Williams Mullen representing the applicant, Regents School of 
Charlottesville, said joining her this evening is Courtney Palumbo, Head of School; two 
members of the Board members of Regents School, Mr. Don Woodsmall and Mr. Don 
Richardson; our traffic engineer, Bill Wrench and my colleague Nicole Scroll.  She said hopefully 
we have everyone covered for any questions you may raise. 
 
Ms. Long thanked Mr. Perez for his guidance and support over not only the last eight or so 
months while we have been working on this, but he has been handling these applications for 
several years now.  As noted in the staff report this is actually the fourth time that Regents 
School has come forward with special use permit applications as the school has grown. She 
thinks Mr. Perez covered all of the issues, and we have been very pleased to see how well the 
traffic mitigation measures implemented as conditions of approval have been working.   
 
Ms. Long said she would go through the few slides she had very quickly, but please stop her if 
there were any questions.  This is just a quick summary.  The school originally started in the 
City of Charlottesville at Jefferson Park Baptist church with just seven students and they came 
forward with a special use permit in 2012 and allowed to have up to 60 students.  In 2013, that 
number increased, but it did not focus on students it was total persons including teachers and 
staff of 96.  Their growth continued and in 2014, the increase allowed up to 130 for this current 
school year.  Since then their growth has continued to grow and while they have been looking 
for a more permanent location in the meantime they were able to reestablish an upper school 
back at Jefferson Park Baptist Church in the city.  Therefore, they have essentially moved some 
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of the older school grades over to that school so the Ivy Road location is just part of their school.  
Therefore, what we are here today for is to request that you eliminate the so-called sunset 
clause, which would have the special use permit expire later this year.   
 
Ms. Long said assuming you are familiar with this location; it is the property that is owned by the 
Christian Aid Mission right on Route 250 in Ivy near the intersection and the traffic signal at 
Broomey Road. This is how the enrollment has changed over the years in the slide that shows 
the years, the number of students that were allowed at the Ivy Road facility and at the Baptist 
Church facility.  Therefore, they started at 7 students and then 15 students at the church and 
then after they obtained their special use permit in 2012 that allowed for 60 students they had 
50 students.  In 2013, that number increased to 96 persons, and they had 76 persons.  In the 
2014/2015 school year, they allowed up to 98 students and they had 86 students.  In 
2015/2016, they allowed up to 130 students; and, they were very close to that limit that year at 
126 persons. That was also the first year they reestablished the upper school with 17 students 
at the city location.  This year they have fewer students at Ivy Road, but more students at the 
Baptist Church location.  So the good news is things tend to be working well.  They continue to 
grow and have lots of support from their families.  A lot of their growth is eternal as we call it; it 
is younger siblings from the same family who were enrolling into the school.    
 
Ms. Long noted there have been many questions over the last few months about the numbers of 
families, the car pools and vanpooling.  So we thought since statistics might be helpful for you:  
There are 63 families with children at the Ivy Road location and as you can see, 11 of those use 
the vanpool.  The van picks up children at Walmart and every morning a parent volunteer drives 
the van.  Obviously mostly students who live in the northern side of the county or even further 
north use the van.  A number of the students are children of employees of the school. Even 
though some children don’t ride the vanpool, many of them carpool together.  Therefore, we are 
happy to say that we have far fewer actual vehicle trips coming to the site everyday than there 
are number of students.  There are also a number of students who live west of the school, in 
Crozet or further west in Ivy, who are able to turn right out of the school site to head west 
without  
 
Ms. Long said the 2014 special use permit did implement several conditions among others 
requiring that left turns be prohibited out of the site so the school constructed a so called “pork 
chop” to prevent that maneuver.  They implemented the vanpools and there was a sunset 
clause implemented to provide the Board an opportunity to check in on the status of the traffic, 
and she will discuss that more of that in a moment the questions about the years and the time-
period.  You can see the concrete, they call it a “pork chop” and she is not sure what else to call 
it.  She pointed out it does not entirely restrict them, but it strongly discourages them.  There is 
also markings on the pavement and signage about no left turns.   
 
Ms. Long said as stated there is an agreement with the All Saints Anglican, which is where most 
of the families turn around now.  She noted families actually did not turn around at the St. Peters 
Attic; they did for a time; but there is another antique store just past that called Ann and George, 
but they do not use that anymore and just use the church location.  The other thing that has 
probably made the biggest difference is Ms. Palumbo’s work with all of the families and teachers 
to build a culture of compliance.  The families are invested in the success of this school and the 
continuation of the school at this location until they are able to find a more permanent location 
elsewhere.  Therefore, the families all understand how important compliance with the special 
use permit conditions are adhered to and work very hard to self-police themselves and each 
other to ensure that.  She pointed out Ms. Palumbo implements all sorts of measures from 
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reminders from email, newsletters, signage, and track license plates.  She noted it is working 
out very well and we are not aware of any problems as Chris indicated. 
 
Ms. Long pointed out and explained a diagram showing how they handle drop off and pick up.  
She explained that the parents pull in here at the drop off, and they usually have about two cars 
at once dropping off.  They have parent volunteers who stand there to help the kids and make 
sure they get back to the front door safety.  They use to have drop off a little bit more in front of 
the door but they worried that would create backups so they wanted to get the cars a little 
further off of 250 for drop off.  Then the parents circulate around the other buildings on site and 
come out and turn right to head west on 250.  So far it is working well, and as indicated we had 
a traffic study update prepared that confirmed that there are no backups with traffic leaving or 
entering the site with no other traffic situations or safety concerns demonstrated.   
 
Ms. Long pointed out pictures showing parents helping the children out of the school and kids 
walking back towards the front door.  As discussed, we have a vanpool now and the school is 
very excited.  The vanpool has been so successful that there is actually a waiting list for it.  
Therefore, they went to the effort and raised more money and actually purchased an old school 
bus and repainted it; and actually have a parent just certified.  She pointed out the challenge 
was they could not use the bus right away because they did not have a parent or any volunteers 
or employees who had a commercial driving license which is required for a bus.  However, they 
had a parent volunteer to get their certification and so they are ready now to start implementing 
that bus that will hold 48 students total.   Therefore, that will only further support their vanpool 
efforts and reduce the number of vehicle trips coming and going to the site each day. 
 
Ms. Long said the challenge with the existing sunset clause is that it just creates great 
uncertainty for the school.  It is very difficult for the parents who want to plan to know whether 
their children will be able to attend Regents in the fall. At this point, the school board members 
and administration are working very hard to find a new permanent location.  However, it is 
extremely challenging to find any land in the designated development area that is zoned.  There 
are actually very few places zoned for private schools, and most areas require a special use 
permit.  They have attempted to acquire a couple of different locations already without success.  
Both of those locations would have required special use permits; so we need some time built in.  
It is difficult for them to plan how many classrooms, how many teachers they need, and it is a 
distraction from their mission of education. 
 
Ms. Long said our request is that currently staff recommendation is to extend the sunset clause 
for another 4 years; we are asking as an alternate that you just eliminate the sunset clause.  
The Board and the minutes reflect this.  Originally, the Board members proposed a two-year 
sunset clause; they thought that would give enough time to assess the traffic data.  Then at one 
point, a Board member suggested they need five years, but it was not five years to look at traffic 
data it but to give them more time to find a new location. They ultimately settled on three 
because their concern was well let us do three years because we want to make sure that if 
there is a big traffic problem that turns up we want to be able to address it and not have our 
hands tied.  So we agreed to that condition as sort of a compromised position, but our traffic 
data demonstrates that there have been no issues in the 2 ½ years that the school has been at 
this higher capacity. We are not aware of any problems and we now have the bus that will 
further provide more students the ability to ride the bus to school and further reduce the vehicle 
trips.  Therefore, we think if anything the situation will become even safer with the reduced 
vehicle trips.  Therefore, we would request that you eliminate the sunset clause together at the 
end of the three years, which is what the Board’s request and condition was.  Alternatively, we 
have proposed a solution somewhat similar to say the sunset clause would continue for the four 
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years or the three years, whichever you support, but it would automatically expire at the end of 
that time.  What we are trying to avoid is having to have the school have to come forward yet 
again with the fifth special use permit amendment because that is what it would require.  To 
request that sunset clause be removed we would have to submit another application, fee, and 
another set of traffic data. We think if the trend continues there are no traffic issues identified 
that would be equally supportive of the public safety and welfare to allow the sunset clause 
automatically to expire. She noted their traffic engineer could speak to it and his suggestion was 
the term to use a group of accidents that are directly attributable to the school use.  Ms. Long 
offered to answer questions either now or at the end of the public hearing on that issue. 
 
Mr. Keller invited questions for applicant. There being none, he opened the public hearing for 
public comment. 
 
Ms. Firehock invited public comment.  Seeing no one, the meeting moved to applicant rebuttal. 
 
Mr. Keeler invited the applicant to come forward for rebuttal. 
 
Ms. Long said she would be happy to answer questions unless there are particular comments. 
 
Mr. Lafferty said just as a matter of disclosure he did go to the public meeting that was well 
handled.  He thinks the right-hand turn is enforced, unfortunately he does not believe that going 
down 250 heading west and then doing a U-turn is the most valuable way of doing that, but it 
works.  At the time he went to the meeting, they did not have a CLD and now they do so they 
can put the big bus into going.  There was a problem mentioned about the noise, but that has 
nothing to do with this discussion. There was a problem with the deceleration lane with the 
people going to Broomley Road were not familiar with people stopping at the Regent School, 
but thinks that is a matter of education for the Broomley Road. 
 
Ms. Long offered to explain that on the aerial map, and thanked Mr. Lafferty for mentioning that. 
Therefore, to orient everyone she pointed out 250 and Broomley Road where there is a light and 
the entrance to Regent School.  There is a deceleration lane that starts pretty far back so that 
any vehicles that are turning into the school go ahead and get into that decal lane to turn in.  
However, the challenge is that so do some of the folks who are turning onto Broomley Road, 
and because that has been there longer they drive right through so sometimes people who are 
going to Broomley are not prepared for people who are turning into the schools.  She said they 
are planning to talk to VDOT about perhaps some signage here to just remind folks that the 
school entrance is coming and people get more used to it in that location.  She noted no one 
indicated that an inherent problem due to the school; it is just a matter of people slow down 
when they are turning and be prepared to give people time to turn into the school if that is where 
they are going. 
 
Ms. Riley asked what the long-term plans for the school are since currently they are under a 
condition of no new enrollment; and they are looking for a new site.  She asked the school’s 
long-term vision in terms of enrollment numbers and if they are thinking about bringing the high 
school and lower school back together. 
 
Ms. Long replied that she would answer this and ask Ms. Palumbo to correct her if she is not 
correct.  In an ideal situation, they would have a single school with both upper and lower 
schools together in a single location.  They would like an area that has playing fields, a 
gymnasium and more modern classroom facilities with a little bit of elbowroom for their students.  
They have small classrooms, which is part of their design, and it is working very well.  She was 
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very pleasantly surprised and impressed when she first toured the school of how well they have 
made use of an administration building that was not designed for a school.  However, they have 
bigger goals and they are challenged with families who have additional children growing into the 
school. However, long term they could be higher up to 200 and somewhere in that even larger.  
If there is a larger demand and interest in the school they would like to be able to accommodate 
it; they know they cannot do that at this location.  They are now at 130 and some people have 
asked when you will come back and ask for 150 or 200.  They cannot do that even if they 
wanted to here because the septic system on site limits their ability to have any more.  
Therefore, there is room for maybe one more classroom of families before they get up to 130, 
but even that they are constrained.  They are very full.   So hopefully long term they are 
continuing to look for locations.  They have had a couple of wonderful locations that would have 
been great; but unfortunately, they need time to obtain a special use permit for their school.  So 
for instance one location the school looked at that would have been perfect they lost the 
contract because they asked for a 9-month contingency period in order to go through the special 
use permit process and they lost the property to another buyer who was willing to buy it with a 
much shorter study period. Therefore, those are the challenges involved and there is a shortage 
of properties that work for a school that are not already developed.  However, they are 
continuing to look and raise money.  They know this is not a long term solution but they are 
obviously committed to ensuring that while they are there that the conditions remain safe not 
only for their students and their families but for all of the residents nearby and everyone else 
using Route 250. 
 
Ms. Long asked to add one other thing about the U-turns.  She shares Mr. Lafferty’s comments 
as she thinks the school and their families would share as well that the U-turn situation is not 
ideal.  However, they do have a good arrangement with the church to U-turn safely there.   
However, the good news with the bus being able to come on line this semester they will have 
even fewer families that need to go through that process of turning right because the families 
who live west and just keep going most likely won’t be using the bus since that picks up at 
Walmart.  Therefore, that will further reduce. The van seats 14 students right now and the bus 
seats 48.  Therefore, that is a huge increase in the number of children that will be able to be 
accommodated on that bus.  Therefore, we think that will further help. 
 
Mr. Keller said he had one question since he thinks Ms. Long actually just made the point that 
concerns me when you talked about how this solution works for this entity.  He thinks they have 
shown that this is working quite well and that you have made real efforts to be creative in 
dealing with the transportation issues that confront the site.  He requested Ms. Long to clarify 
again the alternative of completely doing away with the condition. 
 
Ms. Long explained that the condition now says that it will expire in August 2017.  Therefore, 
that already makes the school nervous because they already are in the process of now in 
February enrollment for the coming fall.  So it is very disconcerting to not know for sure whether 
they will be able to be there in August or not. I hope that you all will not kick them out before 
then.  Therefore, the condition would expire so what staff has recommended is that it just 
continue so change the date from August 2017 to August 2021 to be four more years.  It helps 
and if that is the best we can do, we will take it.  However, what that requires is sometime in 
about August 2020 that we start this process all over again.  We have a pre-application meeting 
with the county staff; we submit a special use permit application to amend that condition; and, 
that is assuming we do not find a new location to move.  Therefore, we hope this problem is 
moot, but we have to keep our options open.  We would submit a new special use permit 
application with a $2,000 fee; they may want to get me involved again; we may have to get our 
traffic engineer involved again to do another study; to amend it we have to come before the 
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Planning Commission, have a meeting with the staff, and have another neighborhood meeting. 
It is a lot of process, a lot of time and a lot of money for a non-profit Christian school.  Therefore, 
if that happens and all goes well it will be a repeat procedure of what we have been through in 
the past year.  We update the traffic study; it says there are no problems; we check with VDOT 
and the county traffic engineer who says there is no problems, staff sees if there are any 
comments from neighbors; we have a neighborhood meeting; we don’t hear anything, all goes 
well and the Board would agree to eliminate that sunset provision.  Therefore, we will take that if 
that is our best choice.   
 
Ms. Long said instead, we would say please just go ahead and eliminate it because the Board 
said three years and we will be at three years.  If not, instead of saying that we have to come 
back in four years and affirmatively request and apply to amend that condition phrase it to say in 
essence so long as there is no traffic problems directly associated to the school the sunset 
clause will expires after three or four years.  Therefore, that gives the county the mechanism 
and the comfort of knowing that if a problem does crop up the county can say there is a 
problem.  For example, if the U-turns are not working; there is some traffic hotspot that has 
been created; there is some patterns of collisions we can directly tie to them to the school you 
can say the school has to pull back on your enrollment; you have to implement some other 
measure to address this problem; or, we are not going to allow your special use permit to 
continue you are going to be done at 2021.  If that is the case, the school will the first ones to 
say they do not want a problem either.  Therefore, if there is an actual traffic problem that is 
attributable to the school they will be the first ones to want to step in and remedy that problem.  
But, if there is not a problem identified, if all continues to go well, the staff can confirm they have 
not heard anything from VDOT; we could even update the traffic study to demonstrate that if 
that would help to give them some data to rely on we are just saying then it could just expire 
automatically.  The difference for us is it does not require us to go through this process again at 
great expense. 
 
Mr. Lafferty asked when the bus is in operation it will still have to make the right hand turn and 
do a U-turn on 250 and Ms. Long replied correct, at the church. 
 
Mr. Lafferty asked do you anticipate any problems there, and Ms. Long replied we do not 
because they have the agreement with the Anglican Church to allow that so we think it is better 
to have a bus with 48 students and fewer families doing that. 
 
There being no further questions for Ms. Long, Mr. Keller closed the public hearing to bring the 
matter back before the Commission.  He said he had a question, again, for our counsel in 
response to the last point that the sunset clause would expire, which would mean that future 
users/owners of the property would have all of these rights run with it.  He asked is there an 
opportunity to have it stop with this party; in Virginia law can we do that. 
 
Mr. Blair replied that he was not aware we have the ability to that to make it a party specific 
special use permit.  He thinks just the name itself it is about the use rather than the owner. 
 
Ms. Firehock noted we have had this conversation on this because people will say well you 
know I am going to operate in a certain way.  
 
Mr. Keller pointed out they don’t know if they will have a responsible party in the future and that 
is part of our future planning responsibilities.  He noted that they have three alternatives.  One is 
to drop the condition just as it is.  The second is to do the extension, but the extension goes 
away if there are no problems in the present, in terms of the five years or whatever.  The third is 
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to accept the staff proposal.  He asked if that is the way, the other commissioners see it, and 
asked staff to put the recommendations on the screen. 
 
Ms. Riley commented that she has the concerns that the two had expressed if we lift this and it 
goes with the land then really there may not be a future user that is going to be as responsible 
as this one.   
 
Ms. More said she feels somewhat agreeable to the suggestion of saying if there are not traffic 
issues that are attributed to the school, but it still puts us back in that same situation. She really 
feels torn in that way because she finds that not to be an unreasonable request. However, with 
what you said and what counsel advised it does concern me with the implications down the road 
as Pam said if there is not such a responsible use in place. 
 
Mr. Keller asked what is the comfort level from administrative law for how far out one can go in 
granting this extension of time for a special use permit before it becomes a kind of by right in 
effect for the land anyway.  In other words, could we put a ten-year time period on it so they 
could go through two cycles if they needed to in looking for new property, and he was assuming 
that legal and planning staff have talked together and that is how you have come up with the 
recommended time frame. 
 
Mr. Perez pointed out the time frame that staff recommended was actually just following the 
Board’s guidance from back in 2014 for the five-year time frame. This two-year check-in and 
five-year timeframe was discussed so we are just following through with that five years. 
 
Mr. Benish noted it was based on having five years of data, which there is a time lag for that 
data.  However, whether it is five, six or seven it provides for additional information.  Therefore, 
there is not a hard and fast that it has to be five or it could be more.  However, that is what the 
logic was based on enough time out that we had a ponderous of information more than just one 
school year.  So far, they have been performing well so you would hope that at the end of that 
five-year period we continue to have that information.  However, five, six or seven is probably 
less important; it is having enough information over time to be sure there are not traffic issues 
 
Mr. Blair said to answer your legal question a special use permit is a legislative action.  So 
obviously, there are vested rights that attach, but I think you can set time limits obviously, on 
when those rights would expire with the permit.   He did not think there was a trip wire that says 
if you grant a ten-year special use permit that somehow that becomes an eternal special use 
permit.  Again, it is a legislative decision at your pleasure that you had the right to set those 
things. 
 
Mr. Lafferty asked if a new owner takes possession and their traffic is going to be substantially 
different than what is involved now is there any way the county can protect themselves. 
 
Mr. Blair asked what do you mean by a greater traffic count than what is currently. 
 
Mr. Lafferty replied yes, our primary challenge is the health and safety of the public. 
 
Mr. Blair said in that scenario all the conditions would still be applicable exclusive of condition 9 
all other 8 conditions would be applicable.   In Attachment A you have the nine conditions listed 
and for instance condition 8 in no case shall the total number of people, students and school 
personnel utilizing the school building exceed 150. Mr. Blair said if the question is what if 
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somebody wanted to use the property pursuant to this permit and have a 300-person school 
they could not unless they came in to amend that aspect of the special use permit.  
 
Ms. Firehock said as an example, let us say another owner comes and establishes a school 
there successful in their attempt as the current applicant to get a new location and another one 
comes in.  One condition is that they shall have maintained a vanpool – condition #3, so the 
new person would have to maintain a van pool but let’s say they are not very diligent and 
everyone likes driving their own car so only two people ride in the van and they don’t have a 
bus, etc.  In other words, we cannot assure that the level of performance of a future applicant 
even meeting all of these conditions will be the same quality and level of adherences as the 
current applicant.  Therefore, she was not comfortable with having a special use permit 
condition such as the sunset; however, that is just my take on this.  In addition, other factors 
could change around that site in terms of traffic and density of use that would cause traffic 
problems to occur that are not occurring now even if the applicant continues to behave exactly 
as they have.  Therefore, she would be more comfortable having more years of traffic data and 
having a time in which the applicant comes back to us; and, so that is where she stands. 
 
Mr. Lafferty asked do these conditions restrict the property to the use of a school, and Mr. Blair 
replied no and asked what the property was zoned. 
 
Mr. Perez replied that the property was zoned CO. 
 
Mr. Benish agreed that the property was zoned CO, and so there are by-right uses on the 
property and this special use permit is just for this use. 
 
Mr. Blair noted that this is kind of an additional use to the already by-right uses permitted for the 
property. 
 
Mr. Benish noted that it places those restrictions on that additional use the special use permit 
provides.  However, other by-right uses can take place on this site. 
 
Ms. More questioned if we say it goes to August 2021 and that allows this time to play out in 
which there is ample time for studies for everyone to feel comfortable, an applicant has to come 
back, and do they ask then for that to be removed because it has been shown that there are not 
issues. 
 
Mr. Perez replied yes, that is what they would do at that time.   
 
Ms. More asked then would the special use permit with that removed would still carry on to a 
potential other occupant. 
 
Ms. Firehock agreed that was right and pointed out that they would be making the decision that 
everything seems like it could work out or whatever the reason. 
 
Ms. More suggested that the first problem is the original timeframe given did not allow for 
enough time for the studies to the conducted which has caused them to have to come back.  
She thinks it is important to point out they hope to move; and, she hoped that they can move 
before then but if they were not able to move before then or they are there for that long and all 
of this plays out and they are back, and essentially that clause would go away and the same 
problem.  Therefore, she did not think that should be a rationale in that we are worried it could 
carry on to a future owner in the event. If they find a new location, it is really about the safety 
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and time that needs to be given because ultimately that clause could be removed down the road 
and it could pass on to another owner without that clause.  She said the bigger issue is making 
sure there is ample time for the full staff assessment. 
 
Mr. Lafferty said he was also concerned because he thinks it is punitive to make them come 
back and go through the process again with all of these, such as hiring an attorney and stuff like 
that.  So he would like to see some way that we could say it can be done administratively or if it 
is proven that, there are no infractions in the five- or four-year study that it is approved so we 
can either extend the study or give them more time so that they can do proper planning. 
 
Ms. More questioned if there is a way to say that to allow the transportation planner to have the 
five-year crash data and the full five-year study.  It sounds like there are only two full school 
years of study that has taken place. 
 
Mr. Benish noted that it was two years and one full school year he thinks is what we have.  He 
pointed out to Mr. Blair the concern would be that it sounds like that condition is allowing for an 
administrative action of a legislative decision which he was not sure how that could be done. 
However, he thinks that they could certainly look at whether that is feasible between now and 
the Board just to fully vet it.  However, he was not sure how we would do that. 
 
Mr. Blair replied that is right and he was about to say the Sinclair decision he thinks there would 
be an issue of allowing staff to in effect make what is a legislative determination to say we will 
extinguish this condition without any input from the Planning Commission or the Board of 
Supervisors.  He does not ever want to tell a client no, you cannot do that if there is a possibility; 
but, he really thinks Sinclair ties your hands.  He said you could set an expiration date for a 
special use permit, which would just extinguish on the date, but you cannot allow staff to have 
some ability to make that call of when it ends when it does not based on my reading of Sinclair.  
He said it probably steps over the launch. 
 
Mr. Firehock said in my opinion she thinks that extending this until August 13, 2021 is ample 
time for them to both search for a new school hopefully or for us as a county to have enough 
data to make a reasonable and informed educated decision about whether this site makes 
sense.  She finds that the U-turn solution with the church, a second party agreement, is rather 
ineloquent; she is glad it is working in this difficult; but it is not something that she would 
necessarily recommend as a permanent plan for managing traffic out of this site.  Therefore, 
she was not comfortable with the administrative approach and she agreed that it actually would 
not be legal.  Therefore, she was ready to recommend approval. 
 
Motion:  Ms. Firehock moved to recommend approval of SP-2016-00025 Regents School of 
Charlottesville with the conditions outlined in the staff report with a modified condition #9 from 
SP2014-5 as follows: “SP-2014-5 shall expire on August 13, 2021”. 
 
Ms. Riley seconded the motion. 
 
Mr. Keller asked for a roll call. 
 
The motion was approved by a vote of 5:0:2 (Dotson, Spain absent) 
 
Mr. Keller noted that SP-2016-000025 Regents School of Charlottesville would be moving 
forward and he just wants to say we really appreciate the efforts made in dealing with 
transportation in this congested area.  He remembers because he was on the Planning 
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Commission the last time we had this discussion and there was a great deal of concern about 
the turns in and out of that and from what you are telling us you have done a really fine job in 
trying to deal with that.  He said the Commission wishes Regents School well in trying to find a 
new site.  Thank you. 
 
(Recorded and transcribed by Sharon C. Taylor, Clerk to Planning Commission & Planning 
Boards)  


